




 

and a review of text messages sent between the students outside of school. On  
 PCS issued their investigation report. The report found that the conflict between the 

students was mutually engaged in by both students and not the result of bullying. The conflict 
arose from text messages exchanged outside of school that led to in-school conflict on two 
occasions. The students engaged in a fight in  and  and both times the 
conflict was addressed through restorative circles and closer supervision by school staff 
members during times the students were in the same place, such as recess, lunch, and in the 
hallways during transitions.  
 
OSSE’s review of the student’s education record found that  PCS had many behavior 
supports in place to help the student. The student’s  IEP prescribes 180 minutes per 
month of behavioral support services and the support of a dedicated aide for eight hours per 
day. The IEP contains four goals related to the student’s emotional, social, and behavioral 
development to help the student develop coping, mindfulness, problem-solving, and self-
advocacy strategies, and reduce physical and verbal aggression. Under positive behavior 
interventions and supports it states “[Student] has displayed behaviors within the inclusion 
classroom that has hindered [their] academic progress and disrupted the learning environment. 
[Student] has been placed on daily behavior trackers that are closely monitored by the school 
psychologist. [Student] is now participating in the classroom-based behavior tracker. [Student] 
also has a dedicated aide to assist with maintaining desirable behaviors within the classroom 
setting and during transitions to and from class.”  PCS also had a behavior 
intervention plan and safety plan in place.  
 
Because  PCS determined that the student was not bullied it had no obligation to 
address it through the IEP process. OSSE additionally finds that  PCS took all 
necessary steps, including utilizing the IEP process, to address the student’s behavior and safety 
throughout the  school year.  
  
Therefore,  PCS has complied with 34 CFR §300.324(b)(1)(ii).  
 
 
CONCLUSION 

1.  PCS has complied with 34 CFR §300.324(b)(1)(ii), because it found that the 
student was not bullied and therefore did not have to address it through the IEP 
process. 

 
 
 
 
 
 



 

If you have any questions regarding this decision, please contact me at Kirstin.Hansen@dc.gov 
or 202-445-4893. 
 
Sincerely, 
 
 
Kirstin Hansen  
State Complaints Manager 
Office of Special Education  
 
cc: , Complainant 
 
   




